FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JULY 12, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for


  Engineering and Maintenance


Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Kyle Sonnenberg, Assistant City Manager


Stanley Victrum, Assistant City Manager


Doug Hewitt, Assistant City Manager


Dwight Miller, PWC Chief Financial Director

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Nicole S. Wright, Deputy City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Leon A. Cromartie, Pastor, Overcoming Faith Christian Center, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.


Council Member Smith presented Pastor Cromartie with an All American City Pin and a City Coin.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Special Events


Mayor Pitts reviewed the upcoming special events for the month of July 2004.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, requested that Item 4, consider recommendation from Merger Planning Committee of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission regarding merging the City and County Advisory Boards, and Item 5, consider budget revisions as a result of annexation status, be pulled from the agenda.


Mrs. Karen McDonald, City Attorney, requested that a request for legal representation for Tommy Lynn Donelson be added to the consent agenda as Item 2.F.1., and a request for legal representation for Olivia Davis Pugh be added to the consent agenda as Item 2.F.2.  Mrs. McDonald stated both lawsuits arose from vehicle accidents.

Mrs. McDonald also requested that a closed session be added as Item 11.C. to discuss litigation as it relates to the stay that was entered by the North Carolina Supreme Court.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the agenda with the deletions and additions.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of June 21, 2004.

2.
Regular meeting of June 28, 2004.
B.
Approve the following finance matters:

1.
$5,000.00 capitalization threshold for equipment, vehicles, buildings and improvements retroactively effective July 1, 2003.

2.
NCDOT Aviation grant to purchase snow plow trucks and two maintenance pickups.
RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-031.

C.
Adopt Resolution setting a public hearing to consider the closing of Owen Drive from Player Avenue to the All American Expressway.

PRELIMINARY RESOLUTION AND NOTICE OF INTENT TO CLOSE A PORTION OF OWEN DRIVE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-032.

D.
Authorize transfer of Lot 19 in the Fairley Estates Phase II Subdivision to Kingdom Community Development Corporation.
E.
P04-37F.  Approve the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C3 Commercial District or a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at 2012 and 2014 Sapona Road.  Containing .70 acres more or less and being the property of Robert and Lavette Spain as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5166, pages 814-818, Cumberland County Registry.

F.
Request for legal representation:

1.
In the case of Florence Taylor Greer v. Tommy Lynn Donelson and City of Fayetteville, 04 CVS 4665.


Mrs. Karen McDonald, City Attorney, requested that Council authorize legal representation for Tommy Lynn Donelson.

2.
In the case of Willie J. Rhone v. Olivia Davis Pugh and City of Fayetteville, 04 CVS 4501.


Mrs. Karen McDonald, City Attorney, requested that Council authorize legal representation for Olivia Davis Pugh.

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Festival Park Master Plan.


Mr. Eric Lindstrom, Shuller Ferris Lindstrom & Associates, presented the revised design concepts for Festival Park, adding that the promenade, performance pavilion, and parking areas would remain as originally designed with the primary revisions occurring in the area of the kaleidoscope tower and along the Rowan Street section of the park along the northern edge.  Mr. Lindstrom stated they had listened to, considered, and included many of the ideas from the public input process that supported the original purpose of the park, which was to serve as a gathering place for the community, outdoor art, cultural events, seasonal festivals, and entertaining and celebrating the citizens and their creativity, artistic talents, and rich cultural diversity.  Mr. Lindstrom presented the sculpture garden, lighting feature, and water feature that were added.  Mr. Lindstrom also presented the inclusion of flags from countries around the world, adding that there were provisions for banner stanchions on the promenade street lighting that could accommodate flags or seasonal banners.  Mr. Lindstrom stated that at the suggestion of the Appearance Commission, they were also exploring the possibility of having the flags represented in either tile mosaics or original artistic tiles drawn by local artists.  Mr. Lindstrom announced that subject to Council’s approval tonight, they were on target for opening the park with the September 2005 International Folk Festival.


Council Member Dawkins inquired if maintenance had been factored into the cost.  Mr. Lindstrom responded in the negative.  Council Member Dawkins stated he would prefer moving flags instead of tile mosaics.


Council Member Gonzalez offered her concern in regard to safety issues in the park.  Mr. Lindstrom stated they had met with members of the Fire Marshall’s Office and Emergency Services to find out what they wanted to include in the park.  Mr. Lindstrom stated that all of the walkways and sidewalks in the park would be drivable so that emergency could patrol at night.  Mr. Lindstrom added that the park would be fully lighted and there would be a clear view into the park areas of the site.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:24 p.m.


Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the Festival Park.  Mr. Harris stated he was against the park because he felt this was not a good way to spend free money and he could not see where this park would benefit the children of the community.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:27 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to accept the Master Plan and authorize bidding.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

AMENDMENT TO MOTION:



Council Member Worthy moved that the architects implement moving flags instead of tile mosaics.


Council Member Keefe stated he thought it was unnecessary to add this amendment because he thought it was already understood that the moving flags would go in the park.  Mr. Lindstrom responded there was concern with the maintenance expenses and costs depending on how, when, and how long the moving flags would be displayed.  Mr. Lindstrom added that the stanchions were already built into the park.


Council Members Keefe and Kirby accepted the amendment.


Council Member Williams stated he felt Council was rushing into this and it needed to be studied more.  Council Member Williams stated he believed the flags would be in violation of the City’s Code of Ordinances.  Mr. Schuller responded the initial vision was that the flags would be placed in conjunction with events, holidays, and so forth.  Mr. Schuller stated it was their understanding that Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, checked into this and although a business could fly no more than four flags, the zoning ordinance would not prohibit multiple flags or banners at a special event or festival.


Council Member Williams thanked Mr. Schuller for the clarification and inquired if there would be a problem with a two-week delay.  Mr. Schuller responded they were on a very tight schedule if they wanted to maintain the scheduled opening at the International Folk Festival.  Mr. Schuller stated every week could potentially jeopardize the schedule.  Mr. Schuller added he could not say that it could not happen, but they needed direction tonight to have a comfort level.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Williams moved to allow a two-week delay on this item.


The motion died due to lack of a second.


Council Member Williams inquired if this motion passed, and the bidding was started, if the Council wanted to make changes, it would be at the mercy of the lowest bidder.  Mr. Schuller responded in the affirmative and stated it would be advisable for them to do whatever they needed to do within the next 60 days, prior to the bidding.


Council Member Williams stated he would like to make an observation that Council has had this latest proposal to study for less than ten minutes and he could not see why Council had to rush into something that the City was going to have to live with for a very, very long time.


Mayor Pitts thanked the architects for their hard work.  He stated his one regret about the project was the characterization of the Council rushing to cram the tower down the citizens’ throats.  Mayor Pitts stated that characterization was disturbing and if there had been one mistake that he had made, it had been being excited and overzealous once the architects showed him the kaleidoscope tower, and then bringing it to Council instead of taking it through the Appearance Commission.  Mayor Pitts added that if they were to go back and look at the timeline from the time the project was approved in December as a conceptual design, several months had passed to get feedback from the community, so he really had a problem with the characterization that Council was trying to shove the tower down citizens’ throats when it really was not that way.  Mayor Pitts then added the project to him had never been so much about the tower but rather what the tower had symbolized, and that was diversity.  He added that the kaleidoscope had served that purpose and the new proposals would also serve the exact same purpose.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Williams)

4.
Consider recommendation from Merger Planning Committee of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission regarding merging the City and County Advisory Boards.


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, removed this item from the agenda.

5.
Consider budget revisions as a result of annexation status.


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, removed this item from the agenda.

6.
Consider Policy on prepayment of assessments.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.  He briefly reviewed the major components of the policy.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the prepayment policy for water/sewer assessments.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Council Member Dawkins stated he was concerned because he had received some phone calls from some of the Public Works Commission board members saying they were not sure if this was legal or not.

Council Member Dawkins inquired as to where the money would actually reside.  Mr. Stancil responded PWC currently administers the assessment process for water and sewer utilities so the money would reside in their account.  Mr. Stancil stated this policy had been coordinated with the PWC staff.

Council Member Dawkins stated $25.00 seemed to be a very low administrative fee.  He inquired if Council would have to amend the policy to change that amount.  Mr. Stancil responded if Council changed it now, it could be to whatever they wanted it to be, and if they wanted to come back later, it would be a simple amendment to a Council policy.


Council Member Keefe inquired if this had gone through the PWC channels and if they were comfortable with this type of policy.  Mr. Stancil responded the development of the policy had been coordinated with PWC staff.  Council Member Keefe stated he wanted to be sure they were not shoving something down PWC’s throat if this had not been discussed with them.  Council Member Keefe stated if PWC had input, he was comfortable with that.

Mr. Stancil stated they had input and this policy had been coordinated with their staff.  Council Member Keefe asked Mr. Stancil to expand on that.  Mr. Stancil stated this had not gone before the PWC board, but PWC staff had participated with the City in the development of the policy and that was where some of the parameters had come from.  Mr. Stancil stated Mr. Dwight Miller, PWC, was in the audience and he could answer any questions.


Council Member Keefe inquired if Mr. Miller felt that PWC had the mechanisms in place to be able to help the newly annexed citizens with this program.  Mr. Miller responded PWC staff and City staff had worked together in developing this but it had not gone through the Commission.  Mr. Miller stated PWC staff’s feeling was that an individual could put their money in a bank account or savings account and earn interest and not forfeit any interest at the end.  Mr. Miller stated there was a lot of administrative work that would go along with this policy because PWC did not have an automated system to do prepayments.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:


Council Member Keefe requested that this policy go to the PWC board for approval.


Council Member Worthy did not accept the amendment.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to send this policy to the PWC board for their review and comments at their next meeting so that it could be brought back to Council at their next meeting in two weeks.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe


Council Member Massey inquired that as this process had evolved, had PWC staff found anything that would prevent this from occurring.  Mr. Miller responded in the negative.  Council Member Massey inquired if PWC had ever accepted a prepayment.  Mr. Miller responded he believed PWC had had five prepayments arising from Annexation 4B where the payments had come from the closing process, wherein there had been a deal made in the sale of property.


Mr. Stancil stated those prepayments would have to be treated the same way.  Mr. Miller stated there had been a good indication as to what the assessment would be on those and that was the dollar amount that PWC had received on those five accounts.


Council Member Williams inquired if those prepayments required Council action.  Mr. Stancil responded this was the first time he knew PWC had received prepayments.  Mr. Stancil stated he did not think they accepted prepayments.


Council Member Williams stated he asked because the motion may be irrelevant if PWC was already accepting prepayments.


Council Member Keefe stated this motion was in consideration of the PWC board and he hoped Council would consider that.


Council Member Worthy stated he thought the Council was trying to make this conducive for the newly annexed people.  He said he did not understand why some Council members thought it was more important for the PWC board to agree than for this body to agree and if Council made a decision, they should live with it, and if the PWC board made a decision, they should do whatever was deemed within their powers to do.  He further stated he would not vote for the substitute motion because he thought it was more important that Council gave the folks that were being annexing an avenue to prepay their assessments, as had been promised by Council.


Mayor Pitts stated he did not think that this was a matter of Council trying to get PWC’s approval of this policy, but he felt this was more an issue of courtesy.


Council Member Worthy stated he respected what Mayor Pitts was saying, but he would not weigh the importance of Council or the PWC board over the concern of the citizens and he thought that should be paramount.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby agreed with Council Member Worthy.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Worthy, Dawkins, Kirby)

7.
Consider items for referral to City-County Liaison Committee (Committee meeting to be held on July 22, 2004).

The following items were currently on the agenda:

A.
Report on co-location of Planning and Inspections Departments.

B.
Report on merging City and County Community Development Departments.

C.
Update on Parks and Recreation merger.

D.
Discussion:  Air quality issues.

E.
Discussion:  Gateways.

F.
Discussion:  The PWC and City of Fayetteville policy regarding water and sewer extensions into unincorporated areas of the County.

G.
Discussion:  Need for budget support by County for County-wide transportation system.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to add as Item H discussion of annexation and all related issues.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Discussion of street vendors, peddlers, and licenses to operate in the City of Fayetteville.


Council Member Keefe presented this item and stated he felt the street vendors and peddlers were providing competition for existing businesses that pay for a privilege license, pay taxes, and collect sales tax.  Council Member Keefe stated he was referring to peddlers and vendors as being people who sold merchandise.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to send this item to the Policy Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

9.
Discussion of process of picking up of debris without a work order.


Council Member Williams presented this item and stated this matter had been brought to his attention by some of his constituents.  He stated they had informed him that if the City came out to pick up debris that had a work order and they saw property across the street that had debris but did not have a work order, they would not pick that debris up.  Council Member Williams stated that he felt if the City workers were in an area and a work order had not been placed but they saw the debris, the City workers should pick it up then instead of coming back to that same location a week later.


Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, stated bulky trash was a call-in service and it was very important that people call in.  Mr. Barefoot stated that they may not pick up debris without a work order in the same area of a call-in service because if a truck went out that could hold ten call-in services, and City workers picked up debris on the way, then they would be backed up and the truck could get full before they got to the customers who called in.  Mr. Barefoot stated this would not be fair to those customers who placed a request to have their items picked up.  Mr. Barefoot then stated they were working on various ways to make this process more efficient, such as asking the worker to call things back in when they see them.  Mr. Barefoot added they were also trying to develop a system that would allow the City to do the misses or the illegal dumping.  Mr. Barefoot stated they were trying to implement a technique that would work by zones and zip codes.


Council Member Williams inquired as to the amount of time it would take for an item to get picked up once it had been called in.  Mr. Barefoot responded three to five days.


Council Member Williams inquired as to how soon the zone/zip code technique would be in place.  Mr. Barefoot responded within the next week or two.


Council Member Massey stated he felt the key issue was quality control, adding he understood the anxiety of people who would see a truck go by with only two loads, not realizing that that truck would have eight more loads to pick up for that day, and if that truck did not pick up those other eight called-in loads, then that particular truck would have a problem.  Mr. Massey then stated in terms of quality control, if everybody did in fact call in, the City would be in a position where they could control things and be sure that everyone would get a fair and even service.


Council Member Gonzalez inquired when things were not picked up, was notification left letting those customers know that their items were noticed and they would be picked up at a later date.  Mr. Barefoot responded in the negative, adding that he felt they were pretty good in picking up the larger items in a timely manner.  Mr. Barefoot then added that what really slowed this process down was the smaller call pick ups that could be put in customers’ containers.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt the biggest issue was educating the citizens as to what they could and could not do.  Mr. Barefoot stated they were working on putting together information that could be distributed to customers.

10.
Discussion of public forum policies and procedures.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby presented this item and stated she wanted to preface her discussion by saying that she did not want to do away with public forums and felt they were a wonderful tool.  Mayor Pro Tem Kirby stated she was one of the Council members who voted to have the public forums, but when she voted for them, she did not expect that they would turn out the way that some of them had.  Mayor Pro Tem Kirby stated she had seen many, many times wherein citizens spoke at the public forum about matters that the Council had no control over and matters that Council could not really discuss or help them with and she did not think that was what the public forum was intended to be used for.  Mayor Pro Tem Kirby stated she did not think that Council had any guidelines as to what citizens should or should not talk about and she felt this needed to be sent to the Policy Committee and brought back to Council with suggestions so that the public forum could be the best that it could possibly be and so that everyone could be served by it.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby moved to send the issue of public forums to the Policy Committee and come back with suggestions on ways to improve it.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Smith inquired if while this was being looked at, could the Policy Committee also take a look at how much time current Council members consume. She stated it seemed to her that Council members took up more time than citizens do.  Mayor Pitts responded that was a separate issue.


Council Member Haire inquired as to the process for responses to concerns voiced at the public forums.  Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, stated that he took notes and had the appropriate staff person contact the individual and then reported back to Council in the form of a written response that was placed in the agenda.


A discussion was held regarding citizens’ rights and their ability to voice their opinions at the public forums.


Council member Kirby reiterated that her intent was not to do away with public forums, but to make them more efficient and better, adding since she did not have Council’s support, she would withdraw her motion.

Council Member Kirby withdrew her motion.

11.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved that there be a two-week delay for appointments to the Planning Commission and the Zoning Commission in light of the fact that there were nominees in the proposed annexed areas and in light of the stay issued by the North Carolina Supreme Court.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Council Member Massey stated by City Council policy these appointments had to be made tonight.


Discussion ensued regarding the waiver of the policy to delay the appointments because of the stay on the annexation.


Council Member Keefe inquired of the City Attorney if a motion needed to be made to waive the policy.  Mrs. McDonald responded in her opinion that if they decided to delay the appointments they were in essence waiving the policy.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Massey, and Dawkins)

Appointments:

A.
Planning Commission – 5 vacancies - 6 nominations

No appointments were made.

B.
Zoning Commission - 3 vacancies - 6 nominations


No appointments were made.

Nominations:

1.
Board of Adjustment - 1 vacancy - 1 nomination needed


Council Member Williams nominated Mr. Tony Wenbe.


Council Member Keefe nominated Mr. David Lee Zuravel.

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Public Forum response.

B.
Update on joint efforts with Cumberland County:

1.
Human Relations

2.
Community Development

3.
Legislative Services

C.
Closed session to discuss litigation, Kegley, et al. v. City of Fayetteville and Homebuilders, et al. v. City of Fayetteville.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation, Kegley, et al. v. City of Fayetteville and Homebuilders, et al. v. City of Fayetteville.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The closed session began at 9:00 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The regular session resumed at 9:41 p.m.


Mayor Pitts put the citizens on notice that the City was not withholding information, that the City did not have information to give to the citizens at this point, except that the stay had been issued.  Mayor Pitts added the City would have to wait until further notice from the Court in regard to what process would take place.


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, stated as a result of the issuance of the stay, City services had been discontinued, but the City had received a verbal request from the County Manager to provide fire protection services to the Lafayette Village and the Lake Rim fire districts because those fire fighters had become City employees last week and there was no other source for providing fire protection to those areas at this point.  Mr. Stancil then stated he informed the County Manager that the City would be happy to provide those fire protection services and the City would enter into a contract with the County to provide those fire protection services.

Mr. Stancil stated that one remaining issue was garbage collection service.  Mr. Stancil stated he announced to the press today, because it was a decision that was made when they received notice of the stay, that the City would pick up garbage tomorrow because they had received the notice so late and they felt it would be difficult to get that information to the residents in time for them to do anything about it, adding there were public health concerns when people did not have anything to do with their garbage.  Mr. Stancil also stated it was an issue to continue to provide services to an area that was no longer in the City at this point.  Mr. Stancil stated he felt all other issues had been dealt with appropriately, but a decision needed to be made in regard to garbage collection services.


Council Member Worthy stated these were difficult days and Council had great intentions of wanting to serve those that were to be newly annexed.  He stated that their hands were now tied by the North Carolina Supreme Court and they had the dilemma in that if the City did provide services, it would be in violation of a court order.  Council Member Worthy stated he felt it was paramount that Council let the citizens know that the City would like to provide services but they could not provide those services and stay in guidance with the law and it was his desire that the City did not do anything that would violate that court order.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to negotiate a fee for services to provide fire and rescue services for the County of Cumberland.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Massey expressed his concern with running the risk of being held in contempt of court if the City continued to provide garbage collection service.


Council Member Smith agreed with Council Member Massey.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


Council Member Dawkins stated public health was a very big concern of his.  Council Member Dawkins stated there were two issues at hand, one was it had already been announced publicly that the City would pick up garbage tomorrow and he felt Council should honor that announcement, adding that it would need to be communicated as quickly as possible to all of those residents in the proposed annexed areas that after tomorrow the City would not be able to pick up garbage unless the Supreme Court reversed its decision or threw out the cases.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to allow the City to pick up garbage tomorrow since an announcement had been publicly made that the City would do so and to immediately communicate through any means possible that the City would be unable to pick up garbage after tomorrow based on the decision made by the North Carolina Supreme Court.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


A discussion was held regarding if there was any way legally to continue to pick up solid waste.


Council Member Worthy stated he could not vote to support a motion that would violate a court’s order.


Council Member Smith stated she would not vote for anything that would place the City in contempt of court.


Council Member Gonzalez stated Council needed to be reasonable and concerned about public health and what could happen to the environment if the waste was allowed to build up.  Council Member Gonzalez inquired if the private haulers would be able to continue to conduct their business as they had prior to the annexation.  Mrs. Karen McDonald, City Attorney, responded in the affirmative and stated that she thought the difficulty was that in anticipation of the annexation going through, those private haulers collected their containers so the only containers that were left out there were the City’s containers and some of those private haulers were not equipped to handle those types of receptacles.


Council Member Williams stated he felt if they voted to violate the law, which if this motion passed, that was what they would be doing, it would set a bad precedence.  Council Member Williams reiterated that Council’s hands were now tied, they had to abide by the law and Council could not be seen as lawbreakers.


Council Member Dawkins thanked Mr. Stancil and Mrs. McDonald for all of the hard work they had committed to this annexation process.


Council Member Dawkins stated that since it had been announced that the garbage would be picked up, the City needed to pick it up.  Council Member Dawkins stated he did not think this action would be in contempt of Court, but he felt that Mrs. McDonald was right and logic when she stated it appeared that the Supreme Court may not have considered that the annexation may have already occurred.  Council Member Dawkins encouraged Council to consider supporting this motion.


Council Member Keefe stated he would support the motion and stated Council needed to realize that there was a public health issue at hand and the City made a commitment, at least for tomorrow, to pick up the garbage.  Council Member Keefe stated no one who was currently sitting on the Council would have to take their trash to a dump or make other arrangements to have their trash picked up.  Council Member Keefe reiterated that no one on the Council was going to have to do what Council was asking these residents to do.


Council Member Massey stated he would not vote to support a motion that would break the law.  Council Member Massey requested that the Manager and the Attorney explore every possible option in regard to the City continuing to provide those services.  Council Member Massey stated to go directly against what the Supreme Court says would be very foolhardy.


Council Member Smith stated she did not feel Council was asking these residents to do anything.  Council Member Smith stated Council was being governed by the orders from the Supreme Court Judge and she thought the citizens would understand that fact.  Council Member Smith stated she would not vote to be in contempt of court and she thought the citizens would appreciate the fact that Council consisted of law-abiding citizens.


Council Member Williams stated this matter was not an issue of life or limb.  Council Member Williams stated he thought the Supreme Court would respond promptly and if not, and this became a serious health issue, then it would be considered whether or not to violate the law for the sake of life or limb, but at this point, the City was not even close to that.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she had seconded this motion and she would support this motion because the City had an obligation to pick up the trash tomorrow and people were already aware that the City had stated it would pick up the trash.  Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt this action would not be in contempt of court, but if the Judge wanted to come and arrest her and put her in jail because Council decided to pick up the trash, then so be it, it does not bother her.  Council Member Gonzalez stated Council needed to do what was right for the public and for a lot of people, this would be the City’s first contact with them and she thought the City should make it as positive as it could be.


Council Member Dawkins stated he appreciated Council Member Gonzalez’s comments, but he wanted Council to keep in mind that at this point they were setting precedence and they were not sure if they were even breaking the law by picking up the garbage.  Council Member Dawkins stated Council’s word was very important and if they had given their word to the citizens of the newly annexed area by saying they would pick up the garbage tomorrow, then the City needed to pick up their garbage tomorrow.  Council Member Dawkins stated Council did not know what the Supreme Court Judge was going to do, adding they could respond tomorrow, or they could respond in six months, but Council had a responsibility to do what was right each and every day.  Council Member Dawkins asked for Council’s support on this motion.


Mayor Pitts inquired as to when Council as a whole had made a decision as to whether or not the trash would be picked up tomorrow.  Mayor Pitts stated he kept hearing Council say we gave our word.  Council Member Gonzalez stated it was on the six o’clock news.


Mayor Pitts stated the news did not dictate what the Council would do.  Mr. Stancil responded he made that decision and announcement.  Mayor Pitts stated he did understand that decision being made, but he wanted everyone to understand that this was new territory, however, no one was unclear about what the court meant.  Mayor Pitts stated he felt it would be a more prudent course to take to let City Attorney Karen McDonald perhaps try to contact the Court tomorrow and let them know what the City wanted to do and to let them know the potential health hazards versus going ahead and doing what they wanted to do in face of that.  Mayor Pitts stated he vowed to support the Constitutional Laws of the United States and legally, he could not, in good conscious, vote to try to circumvent the law, even if it was a good cause.  Mayor Pitts stated it would be a good idea to get an education campaign and let the citizens know what was going on and why it was going on, adding most of the citizens would not want Council violating a Supreme Court Order.


Mayor Pitts stated this was a very convoluted situation in that he believed this was the first time in the state’s history that a stay had been issued seven hours prior to an annexation taking place; then, the City got the green light to proceed with the annexation and throughout implementation of services, the Supreme Court, on the heels of the Court of Appeals’ decision, came back and did a similar thing, and this had never been done before in the State of North Carolina.  Mayor Pitts stated he agreed with Mrs. McDonald in that he believed that the Supreme Court maybe was not aware of what they were granting, adding he could not speak for the Court, but the plaintiffs asked for a stay of the annexation, but you could not ask for a stay if the annexation had already been implemented.  Mayor Pitts stated what they were asking for would have been appropriate last week at the Court of Appeals, but not once the annexation had been implemented.  Mayor Pitts stated that the City was currently involved in a historical event by having to de-annex an area, adding that had never been done before that he was aware of.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor to 7 in opposition (Council Members Haire, Worthy, Massey, Williams, Smith, Kirby and Pitts)

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Notice of upcoming request regarding truck parking in residential area.

2.
Copy of letter from NCDOT regarding the installation of a protected left-turn phase into Revere Street at the intersection of Raeford Road.

3.
Police Department – Report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of May 2004.

4.
Status report of all ongoing annexation projects.

5.
Airport Commission – Minutes of May 25, 2004.

6.
CCBC – June 25, 2004, Board update.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:33 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

NICOLE S. WRIGHT




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

Deputy City Clerk



Mayor

By:
_____________________________

JANET C. JONES

City Clerk

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.

071204
